Idaho State Racing Commission
Meeting Summary

July 11, 2008

Rupert Idaho

John Chatburn called the meeting to order at 1:10 p.m. He then moved to agenda item #2-Approval of Minutes.

Mike Bosen made the motion to approve June 5, 2008 summary.

John Chatburn made the 2nd and asked to a vote.  Vote passed.  He then moved to agenda item #3-Live Race Meet License Applications.

Jacki Libengood stated that we have received a completed application from Rupert, we also received applications from Cassia County and Blackfoot both are missing a completed list of officials and the Jockey Insurance.  We have not yet received anything from Malad.

John Chatburn asked for the approved dates for Malad.

Jacki Libengood answered August 2,3, 9 and 10.

John Chatburn asked if for Burley and Blackfoot we are still missing information.  He made the motion to conditionally approve Burley and Blackfoot on receiving the missing information.

Mike Bosen made the second.

John Chatburn asked if there was any discussion.
Mike Bosen asked if there was a timeframe or submission due date.

Jacki Libengood answered that according to the rules we request to have the application 30 days prior to opening day.

Mike Bosen asked that if we don’t receive anything, what happens if they don’t have a race meet even though they have been granted dates.  

Dennis Jackson stated that we have the issue with the fair tracks and they have a hard time meeting the deadline and I think it is because most of them are volunteers. We have do not have a hard line and I don’t know what we would do if we did not have the application by race day.

John Chatburn stated that if someone did not submit an application then there would be no license and no racing.  They must meet the requirements.

Stephanie Altig stated that you need to let the fair tracks know that if they try to pull off a race and they are not licensed then their liability goes through the roof.  If someone is hurt and they don’t have the license and other requirements they are taking a big risk and they need to understand that.

Mike Bosen stated that he doesn’t think any of them are planning on not getting a license.  I don’t think that it is a priority to get their documents in on time.  Why do they have problems getting the Jockey insurance in place.
Jacki Libengood answered that it is both parties, money may be an issue and the policy will not be issued until money is received.

John Chatburn asked for a vote for Cassia County and Blackfoot.  Vote passed.  We will not do anything for Malad at this time but can do a conference call if we receive an application.  He then moved on to agenda item #4-Race Cancellation Policy.
Dennis Jackson stated that they had a copy of what he sent out to the Stewards as we discussed at the last Commission meeting.  When there is a need at the track whether it is the track conditions or conditions at the facility where it would make racing unsafe, we did not have a policy to handle the situation.  The letter states that the Stewards on site, if it is determined conditions are unsafe are to gather the stakeholders to get their agreement and possible days to reschedule and then contact the Executive Director or a Commissioner for their approval; if they can not be reached the Stewards will make the decision.
Mike Bosen asked how many have cancelled days.

Dennis Jackson answered that at this time, just Les Bois Park for one day and moved it to another day and one day where 3 races where cancelled and move to another day.  And Pocatello had one day.

Mike Bosen asked why Les Bois could make up the day and Pocatello didn’t.

Dennis Jackson answered that by Statute tracks receive a certain handle must hold a certain number of races and if by not holding to the number of races, they are in violation of their license if they don’t hold the appropriate number of races.  The Commission can approve cancellation of races only.  Pocatello cancelled due to lack of animal.  The bottom line is that the number of days and races are used to calculate the money that the tracks receive at the end of the year. 
Jacki Libengood stated that some of the ADW money is based on the number of days the tracks run and that the Purse Enhancement money is based on the number of races.

Mike Bosen asked if from the Horsemen view, they want Les Bois to make up the days races.

John Chatburn answered that the Statute states that there are a required number of race days and the number of races held, so making up the full day and then the 3 races keeps everybody on board with the Statutes.

Mike Bosen asked the reason for the Statute was so that the association could not just close down if they were not making money.

John Chatburn answered that could be a possible reason and that he is sure that there were a number of issues.  

Dennis Jackson stated that the Statute gives the Commission a broad view and if a race meet needs to be cancelled we can work with the association to do what is best for the racing community.

Alan Horowitz stated that we budget every dollar the purse money for the year.  If you had to run another full day of races when you only cancelled a few races it would overburden the purse pool and have less money for the next year purse budget.  

John Chatburn stated that the small tracks run with the county fair and it is harder to make up.

Mike Bosen asked if by rule is there were a certain number of horses in a race. 
Dennis Jackson answered that for Rupert there are six races as required by their license there are a number of a 4 horse field races.  This is a clear attempt to meet the 6 race requirement.

Alan Horowitz stated that it is up to the associations to make the races attractive to the betting public by putting on a good race with more horses.

Stephanie Altig asked if it was the plan to turn the cancellation policy into rule.

Dennis Jackson answered that yes, in the new rule.

John Chatburn moved to agenda item #5-Licensing Policy.

Dennis Jackson stated that over time the licensing process has become lax.  The Rules state that only the Commission or its designee has the authority to issue, revoke or deny a license.  I feel that the Stewards should not be revoking the license, but we will consult with the Stewards and get their recommendations, which is a new form for them to complete.   The Executive Director will revoke or deny the license and then report to the commission.  This is an attempt to clean up how who do the licensing. 
Mike Bosen asked if a license is denied or revoked, you would just bring that to us at a commission meeting.

Dennis Jackson will prepare a list of licenses that have been revoked and the reason they were revoked so you are aware.  We revoke most for something in their background.

Mike Bosen asked if they had other licenses that have been revoked.

Dennis Jackson answered, yes we have.  There are 4 and I don’t have the list of names or why we revoked them.  

John Chatburn asked if any have appealed the decision of revoke.

Dennis Jackson answered no, not at this time.  Though they have been notified how to do that.

Stephanie Altig asked when an agency action is taken there is certain language and appeal times, are those being followed.

John Chatburn stated that there are time lines set out in the Racing Commission rules but there is some conflicting language that we are trying to clarify with the new writing.

Dennis Jackson answered that we do have some new language we have received from legal and will bring a copy for review.
John Chatburn stated that the Commission had questions in regarding to the procedure and putting the authority back where it is suppose to be and having it standardize is a good thing.

Mike Bosen stated that he too thinks it is a good idea.

John Chatburn then moved to agenda item #6-Live meet reports.

Jacki Libengood reported that Jerome ran their 3 days and their handle was down $357.00 from 2007.  Les Bois through their 29 live meets are down by $155,299.00.  Rupert through their first 3 days is up by $2,631.00.  Simulcast through July 7th is down by $1,436,950.35 from 2007.
Dennis Jackson stated that the live handle from Les Bois is a reflection of the weather which was rainy and cold.

Alan Horowitz stated that it is more than the weather.  Our attendance numbers are down only 1.95% despite the weather.  But we are seeing that the races aren’t much different, but the public has less to spend.  The purse money is favoring Quarter horses more than the Thoroughbreds but Idaho Cup day is coming in the future.  The racing program is going very well, but the handle numbers will be off.

John Chatburn moved to agenda item #7-Financial Reports.

Jacki Libengood stated that the June beginning balance is $294,379.91, receipts were $46,423.01, and expenditures were $55,250.33 with the ending balance of $285,552.59.

John Chatburn moved to agenda item #8-Executive Directors Report.

DENNIS JACKSON stated that at the last meeting we were asked to look into the options of making our funds interest bearing.  So I present the two options that have come back for your review, not your action but will include it in the next agenda.  And to give you an update on the Rule Writing, we have redone all the IDAPA rules to incorporate the RCI model rules.  We now have 11 chapters.  Those have been given to legal for their review.  Our goal is to have those back and ready before the August meeting for your review.  

Alan Horowitz asked if when those copies would be available for review.

John Chatburn answered that we will discuss that later.

Dennis Jackson stated that he has a letter from Idaho Thoroughbred Association, and he will get a copy to you.  The letter is in regard to the Idaho Sales Tax collection.

Mike Bosen mentioned that the RCI bulletin for July regarding tote standards, talked about the system malfunctioned during the 4th race.  $2,000.00 in wagering was taken, after the race was run and pay out was $13,000.  

Alan Horowitz stated that those tote companies need to keep their contract with the states to provide services, they have indemnified both the state racing commission and the association for the monies paid out on the races that had a technical problem in the operation.
Mike Bosen stated that the problem was crossing the state lines.

John Chatburn stated that we will take a 3 minute break.

John Chatburn called to order and moved to agenda item #9-Commissioners Reports.

Alan Horowitz stated that he wanted to comment that Dennis comes to the track almost all the time. It is great to have access to him and is a good agent for the commission.

Mike Bosen stated that Dennis has also come to Pocatello and other tracks and is appreciated.  Jerome and Rupert have a considerable Spanish speaking people who are not wagering.  This may be an untapped market for us.  
Alan Horowitz stated that it would be up to the associations to hire Spanish speaking tellers.

John Chatburn has nothing to report.  He then moved to agenda item #10-Other Business.  Alan, we should have a meeting after the rule chapters are done and turn in the third week of August to get published in the September bulletin, so that we can have the hearings done by November for legislation.

Dennis Jackson stated that his goal was to have the review back from Legal and to distribute to the Commission by August 1, 2008 for their review and discuss at the next commission meeting to be held in August 14.
John Chatburn stated that he would propose a one day session prior to the Commission meeting to go through the rules so that the commission meeting does not last 2 or 3 days.  I want the input from the industry prior to me reviewing the rules. 
Stephanie Altig stated that the legal review would be completed by July 25 and that would give you time to make any changes that might be necessary prior to a general meeting.

John Chatburn asked if we sent the rules out to the Commissioners and interested parties who would then attend a meeting on August 4th to hear any concerns from the industry.
Mike Bosen stated that he agrees to a preliminary meeting prior to the Commission meeting.

John Chatburn stated that the next thing to be considered is which ones will be put forward as Temporary or Temporary/Proposed or all as Temporary/Proposed and the existing Rule Governing Licensing is enforced as temporary rule and how do we want to handle that prior to January 1, 2009 when licenses have to be renewed.  Once that has been decided then we need to get the forms completed and turned into DFM as soon as possible, before the August Commission Meeting, as we are not allowed to develop rules without a Proposed Rules form signed.  We are going to have to do a new rule chapter on Licensing that incorporates the existing temporary Licensing rule and should go forward as a Temporary/Proposed Rule.
Stephanie Altig stated that Chapter 7-Duties of Association may want to go forward as a Temporary/Proposed Rule along with Chapter 2-Simulcasting.  Do you anticipate problems with these rules with legislation?
John Chatburn answered that he anticipates someone spending time in the House and Senate State of Affairs committees explaining the rules.  I will walk them through the rules and I do not anticipate any problems since we did some work with the industry and having hearing and will have some support for the rules.  We may want to make them all Temporary/Proposed and make them effective January 1.  What we need is a Proposed Administrative Rules form, since we currently have only 4 different rules and now we have

Dennis Jackson explained that we went through the current rules and the ARCI model rules and came up with something that works for Idaho.
John Chatburn stated that for the any chapters that have been totally re-written, we need to repeal the chapters.  If the changes aren’t too drastic we can do a strike and score and then amend the rule.  We also need a rule to vacate the Licensing Rule.  A good reason to a have day long meeting, so that we can explain why we are repealing entire sections and replace them with more chapters.  We can also address any concerns they may have.  We need to have the rules to the Rules Coordinator by August 20th, we can have it published in the September bulletin.  I don’t know what the cut off date is for the September bulletin.  Then we need to hold rule hearings and we do not need to hold one for each different rule.  If we publish in October, and if the public doesn’t written in during the comment period, this could put us out to November to get this to legislature.  It will take us a couple of days of hearing because we have more chapters. Where do we want to hold the next Commission meeting, Boise or Burley?
Mike Bosen answered that we don’t have a lot of attendance when we are not in Boise and all of our resources are there.
John Chatburn stated that he was told that if we hold the meetings in the Magic Valley, they would be here, but they are not.

Alan Horowitz stated that he thinks we should get the Breed Associations to be available not only at the preview meeting and hearings, but also available at the House and Senate hearings.  We are also moving forward to have an application before the Commission for Idaho Falls, running 3 weekends in September.
Mike Bosen made the motion to hold the Rule Meeting August 4 in Boise.

John Chatburn made the second.  Ask for the vote.  Motion passed.

Mike Bosen made the motion to hold the Commission Meeting in Boise, August 11.
John Chatburn made the second.  He asked for a vote, motion passed.  He then moved to agenda item #10-Other Business. He the moved to the information provided to him by Dennis Jackson on getting interest bearing accounts.  We need to by August 1st is have the EALS forms submitted for Legislation Ideas to amend the Statute, so that the Commissions accounts are interest bearing.  The Governors office will review those in early August and respond with approval to move forward. 
Dennis Jackson stated that he received a letter suggesting another legislative idea from the ITA regarding sales tax on claimed horses.  Under the Idaho Code 63-3622 this exempts the collection sales tax at a livestock market and feels that this may also be appropriate for claiming races.

John Chatburn asked if there was any interest to move forward with this idea.

Mike Bosen stated that it was his understanding from a past meeting that we were advised by our legal council that we were required by law to collect sales tax.   He then made the motion that we submit a legislative idea to exempt horses in claiming races from Idaho sales tax.
John Chatburn made the second.  He asked for any discussion.

Alan Horowitz stated that Capital Racing would support that.

Stephanie Altig asked if we would be discussing this with the tax commission prior to submitting your idea.

John Chatburn answered that he would be.  He feels that claiming is very similar to a closed bid farm auction.  He then asked for a vote, motion passed.  He then asked if there are any other legislative ideas that we need to pursue.
Dennis Jackson stated that we have an issue regarding the financing of the commission office and I have a few options on how we might deal with that but it will not be for the August 1 deadline date.  But will have the options are to the Commission by October.
John Chatburn stated that if we have some changes we can as for dispensation from the Governor office to move them forward to legislation.

Alan Horowitz asked how ADW is doing.

Jacki Libengood answered that it is doing as expected.

John Chatburn asked if there was any other business.

Mike Bosen made the motion to adjourn the meeting

John Chatburn made the second.  He then asked for a vote.  Motion passed.

Meeting adjourned at 3:25 p.m.

